


Finding 1: District held Governing Board retreats outside of District boundaries, 
limiting public access and wasting over $17,000 of public monies on unnecessary 
travel 

District Response: The Auditor General's finding is agreed to. 

Response explanation: The District has not held any out of District Governing Board retreat 
meetings since January 2024. The district feels we have solved this issue with the 
elimination of this board retreat setting over the past twenty months. 

Recommendation 1: Stop paying for unnecessary travel costs, including by holding Board 
meetings outside the District's boundaries, which is contrary to open meeting law. 

District Response: The audit recommendation will be implemented. 

Response explanation: The District has not held any out of District Governing Board 
retreat meetings since January 2024. Unnecessary travel costs have been eliminated. 

Recommendation 2: Develop and implement procedures to ensure that all travel 
expenditures and reimbursements are planned for the District's convenience using the most 
reasonable and economic means and comply with SAAM-established maximum rates. 

District Response: The audit recommendation will be implemented. 

Response explanation: District travel has been reduced significantly. Staff are only 
attending Training and conferences that are critical to performing assigned duties. 

Recommendation to Board 1: In consultation with legal counsel as needed, determine 
whether any actions taken at out-of-town Board meetings were contrary to open meeting 
laws and if so, take appropriate corrective measures to validate those actions. 

District Response: The audit recommendation will be implemented. 

Response explanation: The District reviewed and determined that there were no actions 
taken at either 2023 or 2024 Governing Board Retreats. 

Recommendation to Board 2: If it determines it took any actions contrary to open meeting 
laws, report all such actions to the Arizona Attorney General's Office. 

District Response: The audit recommendation will be implemented. 

Response explanation: The District reviewed and determined that there were no actions 
taken at either 2023 or 2024 Governing Board Retreats. 

Finding 2: District did not meet some transportation Minimum Standards 
requirements and inaccurately reported miles to ADE, increasing risks to student 
safety and potentially resulting in inaccurate transportation funding 






















